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l. INTRODUCTIOlf 

Adjustment policies in industry in Sub-Sahara African have as 
objective the realignment of doaesti~ production structures 
according to intern~tional relative coaparative advantages. 
Exposure to external co.petition, and the eliaination (or 
reduction) of distortions contribute, in principle, to an 
iaproveaent in the allocation of resources. In the lollCJer run, 
(after a transition period duriftCJ vbich the econoay restructures 
itself) this would lead to greater specialization, bi9her dec)ree 
of efficiency, and stronger probability of export. 

The expected results produced by tbe illplementation of structural 
adjustaent policies in industry are slov to aanifest themselves. 
It v.:>uld appear that all the economies that are underqoing 
structural adjustaent proqra11& are only at the sta9e of 
transition, and that the aain signs of the •reallocation of the 
factors of production• in industry are those indicati119 tbe 
abandomaent of a large nUllber of productions without any new 
avenues in si9ht. 

There are several reasons for this, the aajor ones beillCJ as 
follows: the first reason is that since the dawn of independence, 
African countries have aaassed •vroncJ choices• with respect to 
industry. In optincJ to produce final 9oods for their doaestic 
•arke~s at very hi9h levels of protection, the econoaies are 
condeaned to very costly and slow adjustaent processes. The 
;econd. concerns the nature of the aanufacturers located in 
_\frica; a lar9e proportion of which have decided on their 
)ocation, precisely, in order to bypass the trade barriers that 
have been iapleJaented for the developaent of the local industry. 
The reduction or eliaination of these ltarriers •takes thea back 
~o square one•, and leads to a reevaluation of their scattered 
~resence in Africa. They tend to rationalize their production 
:apacities and to supply several aarkets startincJ fro• a aore 
reducea number of production facilities. The third. relates to 
the aana9eaent and the iapleaentation of adjustaent policies. 
These require at the tiae of their introduction: reachin9 a 
consensus (often absent, and rarely developed durinc) the proqram 
desiCJll phase); iapleaentation of a C01111U11lcation strategy that 
would be 9eared towards releasinq tbe expected responses arisin9 
fro. the new incentive systeas; a aethoclical and suitable 
sequence adapted to the particular situations of different 
countries; and political deteraination, coupled vith 
institutional capabilities that are often lacking. The fourth. 
concerns the very nature of the structural adjustment process. 
In fact, adjustaent progra.ar.. contribute to tbe establishment of a 
nev environ11eht conducive to efficient investllents; it is 
therefore up to the econoaic actors and .. inly the private sector 
(agricultural and industrial) to extract the benefits froa them. 
Now, it is precisely tbe private sectors that doubt the success 
of adjustaent, have difficulty in detecting the opportunities, do 
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not have access to inf oraation on the proaising niches in the 
aarket, are not very faailiar vith the external industrial 
markets and the aod~s o~ penetration~ are accustoaed in several 
countries, to direct support froa their governaents, and have a 
•wait and see• attitude that contributes to reinforce their 
apprehensions (it is in this respect that it is soaetiaes 
believed that the private operators are the architects of their 
own failure •a self-fulfilling prophecy•). 

Moreover, the evolution of international 9arkets challenges in 
several respects the validity of industrial adjustaent policies 
as they are presently conceived. 'Ibis evolution involves two 
groups of factors: on one hand, the institutional factors vhich 
express the trends in the industrial and trade policies in the 
~veloped countries that are potential recipients of exports f roa 
he developing countries; and on the other band, the intrinsic 
actors that characterize changes in the aodes of production and 
arketing in the developed econoaies. 

In effect, at the institutional level, in spite of public 
stateaents with respect to trade liberalization, this does not 
appear as part of the agenda. The non-tariff barriers are growing 
as witnessed by the level of coaplaints recorded by the GA'l'T. The 
bilateral agreeaents are increasing at the expense of 
aultilateral ones. The free-trade zones (for exa11ple, Canada­
Unitec! States) and the integration of Eurore in 1992, are among 
~he factors that instead of creating trade are liable to divert 
crade at the expense of non-aeaber countries in these zones. 
Subsidies to extemal trade (or their pendency with respect to 
protection against iaports) are increasingly becoaing invisible, 
and are assuining the fora of subsidies to regional developaent, 
research and developaent, as well as aodemization, or those in 
support of employment in targeted sectors. At the same time, 
pressures for reducing protection and aore generally, reducing 
subsidies in industrial development are growing in the 
developing countries. 

Furtheraore, the econoaic fabric in the developed countries is 
evolving and rendering market penetration aore difficult. The 
degree of uncertainty is rising and the capacity to react is 
increasingly becoming a question of tiwing, of access to 
intonation, and of capacity to respond in a graded and suitable 
manner. Factors relating to quality, design, and service play a 
key role in the success of trade. At the sa-.e tiae, large 
enterprises are becoaing fragaented and advantages of size 
(economies of scale and synergies) ar• being replaced by a system 
of •contractual agreeaenta• between partners. The econoaic 
operators are increasingly inclined to place tbeaselves at the 
international level which both increases coapP-tition, and 
exacerbates the necessity for the less developed countries to 
pinpoint sharp niches. The quest for greater coapetitiveness 
manifests itself through efforts to increase productivity. This 
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is not liaited to the aaelioration of aodes of production but 
rather spreads to all aspects of the operation of the enterprise, 
including trade. In ~i~ respect, the traditional sectors of the 
economy, notably, those that exist in the less developed 
countries, and those in which they are likelr to acquire relative 
advantages (textile, clothing, leather, foods, automobile 
aanufacturing, electronic products) becoae targeted by Western 
aanufacturers (supported by their respective governaents, aaong 
others, under pressures froa the trade unions) vbo visb to 
preserve and increase their aarket share. 

In this context, it is appr.>priate to review the concept of 
industrial adjustaent policies in the developing countries as it 
is currently conceived. Without abandoning the objectives of 
adjustaent, naaely, quest for greater cmq>etitivenesl' and savings 
in 110bilized public aeans (taking into consideration constraints 
in the financial resources that are aore acutely felt in the less 
developed countries), a greater dialogue between different 
doaestic actors becoaes essential, and the search for 
institutional aechanisas enabling this stratec)ic coordination 
becomes central in attaining a solution. 

In effect, aeasures that are eabodied in the structural 
adjustment programs for the atiaulation of exports correspond to 
the eliaination of iaplicit biases against elq»Orts. Direct 
measures for supporting exports are not included. Growth in sales 
abroad does not result fro• the pure and siaple disappearance of 
measures that are i.Japlicity disincentive to exportsi although 
this is a necessary condition, it is not a sufficient one. 
Industrial strategy aust contain adequate and hanaonious 
adjustment measures (seeking efficiency), as well as a clear 
vision of the ends and the •eans (na•ely institutional) for the 
development of the industry (seeking •effectiveness•). 
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2 • STROC'l'URAL AQJUSTllEllT AND DOOSJ'RIAL POLICY 

Structural adjustae~t po:licies have as their objective the 
eliaination of aacroeconoaic disequilibria and the 
reestablishaent of internal and external equilibria. More 
particularly, they are designed to eliainate distortions, 
reinforce aarket aechanisas, and reintroduce efficiency rules in 
the aanaqeaent of the state apparatus in such a aanner as to 
place the econoay on a sound and a lonqer-tera, self-sustained 
growth path. 

2.1 Mjustaent ProCJraa lleasuru 

he aeasures that the structural adjustaent programs eabody aia 
o (i) reduce in the short run, the doaestic deaand for qoods and 
ervices, (ii) allow the available factors of production in the 

3conoay to allocate themselves to activities accordinq to 
efficiency rules by eliainatinq sources of distortion, so that 
the country aay develop accordinq to relative coaparative 
advantaqes: (iii) increase the availability and the quality of 
physical capital, human capital, and financial capital that are 
necessary for growth: (iv) iaprove the national institutions, 
naaely, by realigninq and redefininq the role of the state and 
its apparatus. 

More precisely, industrial development will be affected by 
aeasures that (i) directly influence the costs of production and 
the revenues of the enterprises, (ii) define the general business 
cliaate, and (iii} demarcate the scope of aanoeuvre for different 
~ctors on the national scene. 

easures that directly influence the costs and tbe revenues 

The first 9roup of aeasures that are directly f.elt by the 
industrial operators includes: devaluation of the national 
currency, changes in custoa tariffs an.- iaport/export 
requlations, aodifications in the dire~t and indirect taxation 
systea, and revision of the eaployaent legislation and the systea 
of prices. 

Renee, devaluation, the central eleaent for restorinq 
equilibria, operdtes at several levels. On one band, devaluation 
influences the quantity of qoods (raw aaterials and finished 
products) that are imported and exported, and on the other hand, 
it produces strictly financial iapacts. An assessment of the 
final effect on enterprises depends on the interaction of these 
two categories of phenOllena. For exaaple, it i• qenerally 
reCOCJnized that devaluation increases the prices of iaported raw 
aaterials which could at first, appear Ms neqative to the fira. 
However, devaluation could lead to an increase in the revenues of 
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the enterprise. In effect, if in the absence of devaluation the 
enterprises would be unable to proc;:u~e aaff icient supplies due to 
the liaited aaount Qf the available foreign currency, and would 
therefore be forced to resort to lower capacity utilization 
(hence, ~nable to satisfy the deaand), they would absorb their 
fixed costs on the reduced voluae sold. This foregone revenue of 
the f iras is likely to disappear after devaluation. 

Kore systeaatically, devaluation, in principle, increases the 
cost of the factors of production that continue to be imported: 
increases the price of the iaported finished products that could 
become substitutes for doaestic production: and reduces the price 
o': exported coaaodities. Rationing through prices and the 

iantity of iaported inputs allows businesses to obtain in 
ldition to a better add regular supply (and consequently a aore 
iitable planning of the production course), a noraal threshold 
>r the utilization of the installed capacity. The •volume• 
ffect is felt in the countries that are located outside a 

monetary zone. The scope of the effects of devaluation will 
depend, on one hand, on the price elasticities of iaports and 
exports, and on the other hand, on the extent of devaluation in 
relation to the relative doaestic inflation rate. Moreover, 
devaluation will only be effective to the extent that it is 
passed onto the level of final ccnsuaers: if it is absorbed by 
intermediaries, which can be the case when it is beneficial to 
them, the effects of devaluation will be slight. 

Devaluation can be obtained directly through aoclif ications in the 
exchange rate or indirectly through a combination of a rise in 
custom tariffs on imported products, and the introduction of a 
premium on exported products. This indirect aethod that is in 
effect in the member countries of the aonetary zones has the 
double disadvantage of being onerous in terms of administration, 
as well as being prone to fraud that generates distortions. 

custoa tariffs are modified under diverse pressures. They could 
serve as a aeans to (i) introduce a real devaluation, (ii) 
harmonize effective protection rates and eliainate an important 
source of distortion in the econOJ1y, (iii) modulate the general 
level of protection, (iv) respond to the demands of budgetary 
constraints, and (v) respond to ad-hoc needs. Whatever the 
reasons may be, tha econoaic operators are ultimately faced with 
a new level and structure of tariffs resulting from the interplay 
of these causal factors. In general, the existing businesses are 
affected negatively during a very liaited tiae following the 
introduction of modifications to custoa tariffs. Indeed, given 
that changes in the trade policy proceed with an analysis of 
inefficiencies in the existing resource allocation, adjustment 
pro.;ram measures seek to modify the systea of signals in order to 
tell the operators • you are not in the right sector, relocate to a different one (Or reaain where ~OU are but improve your general 
productivity),• and to thus aodif their behaviour. In effect, 
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the first segment of the aessage (•you are not in the right 
sector•) is received clearly, and it·i• with respect to this 
class of response on ~~1 part of operators that the effects of 
industrial adjustment prograas are usually assessed. 
Nevertheless, industrial developaent also depends on the reaction 
towards the se::or1d part of the aessage •relocate to a different 
sector.• The eli~ination of disincentives to export abould 
either encourage the eaergence of nev internationally coapetitive 
activities (either directly exported, or .arketed doaestically 
vbile sustainincJ the coapetition in illporta), or reinforce the 
profitability of the already efficient activities. 

Direct and indirect taxation ia aodif ied as well in the fraaework 
f adjustaent prograas. Four .ain preoccupations govern changes 
n this sphere: (i) budgetary equilibrima (that places an upward 

1ressure on public levies and on the iaproveaent of the systea of 
:ax collection: that places a downward pressure on direct 
;ubsidies to businesses and cutbacks revenues allocated to 
?rivate domestic consumption, in particular, when a large number 
of the civil servants are laid-off), (ii) eliaination of 
distortions (that tend to aake ad-hoc tax exeaptions and tax 
reliefs disappear, and that as a rule boaogenize claias on 
various econoaic activities), (iii) social policy (that places 
direct or indirect transfer obligations -i.e. education, bealth­
on public spendings, and introduces escalation rules in the tax 
assessment of the econoaic agents), and (iv) econoaic growth 
policy (that orients choices in public spending towards the 
support sectors -i.e. physical infrastructures). Modifications 
in the taxation system produce i .. ediate effects on the 
profitability of the f iras either because they abide by the rules 
~nd pay the frequently increased levies, or because important 
se1Dlents of the tax base evade paying thea (illegally) and create 
an imbalance in the otherwise sound coapetition that would have 
reigned. 

Ellployment legislation ia increasingly becoming a part of the 
econoaic policy dialogue in the fraaework of structural 
adjustment programs. The circumstances vary radically from one 
country to another. The present delay in introducing changes to 
the rules that govern the labour aarkets arise froa the fact that 
in several countries this legislation is •enforced in a lax 
manner• (that is, it is often not enforced). Yet, due to the 
scope of the induced changes in the industrial sector, there has 
been a growing appeal to the eaployaent legislation, and it has 
growingly becoae iapossible to neglect reforms regarding this 
issue. In addition to the modifications in the conditions of 
ainimua wages and fringe benefits, the aain changes refer to 
aodes of recruitaent (subjugated to an obligatory revision by the 
state), dismissal conditions (often too costly), employers 
contribution (both expensive, and poorly aanaged), financing 
professional training, financing employment policies (that is, 
unemployment), as well as the legal status of apprenticeship. 
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Siailarly, in this domain several small-sized firas operate in 
the informal sector which is expanding and competinq with the 
aodern industrial sectors. 

As for the system of prices, the 9eneral rule is a return to 
aarket mechanisas and general flexibility. The prices of certain 
publicly produced goods and services which are governed by 
decree, experience semi-flexibility in the adjustaent situation 
insofar as they are regularly revised upward so that their aarket 
value, and the econoaic and financial needs of the state ventures 
that produce thea can be taken into account. 'ftle prices of 
certain goods that are judged as being essential (in the incoaes 
of the agents who produce thea or in the consuaption basket of 
.hose vho purchase thea) are also soaetiaes fixed by the state, 
nd are periodically readjusted in order to take account of the 
asic conditions of demand and supply. However, in several 
.frican countries price legislation does not refer to aarket 
1echanisms, and prices reaain controlled directly or through 
;ark-ups even if these countries are followinq the structural 
~djustment path. Finally, in several countries where price 
legislation has been relaxed, a system of price rec)istration 
(•homoloqation•) has been maintained which allows for an easy 
appeal to the public authority as soon as the firms begin to 
adjust their marketing conditions. 

The need to adapt (that is, structural adjustment at the firm 
level) requires that firms control the principal variables upon 
which management decisions depend. Indeed, exchange rates, 
custom tariffs, import and export regulations, direct and 
indirect taxation, employment legislation, and the regulation of 
prices are as a rule outside the realm of the firm's 
responsibility. They are exogenous factors that the firm takes as 
liven and internalizes them. on the other hand, the behaviour of 
the firm is governed by such factors as the prices and quantities 
of the inputs that it conswnes, as well as the prices and 
quantities of the outputs that it produces and sells; i.e., 
factors that should be endogenous to the fira's decision-making 
processes. 

Measures that influence the business climate 

Structural adjustaent pr09raas often contain aeasures which 
explicitly aim to establish a favourable climate for the creation 
of private domestic and foreign investaents. Various domestic 
investment codes that are devised in the framework of adjustment 
pr09rams contribute to this objective. They indicate among 
others: the general advantages offered to all those vho meet 
pre-established eligibility criteria; legal CJUarantees offered 
with respect to the circulation of capital and dividends; and 
when applicable, registration procedures. The principle• that 
guide the elaboration of investment codes are similar to those 
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which serve to reevaluate the elements of trade policy. 

Measures that Qef ine tbe Role of tbe Economic Agents 
"·· 

structural adjustment proqraas are accompanied with explicit or 
iaplicit institu~ional solutions that assign the responsibilities 
and authorities of various econoaic agents. The aost iapressive 
aspect is the withdrawal of the state froa direct productive 
activities. When public enterprises subsist, they operate in a 
relatively autonoaous aanner, for example, according to a proqra• 
contract foraula (•contrat plan•). More generally, situations af 
adjustment lead to the contraction of the state apparatus with an 
equally growing role of local governaents, private enterprisas, 
non-qovernaehtal organizations, and aore precisely, co .. unity­
·-ased organizations. The state would continue to occupy the 
-egulatory sphere, although this would diminish and the n;ture of 
~he regulations would change. The relations between the econoaic 
agents, in particular, the state and the private industrial 
sector are not clearly defined in the adjustment programs. 
Namely, the degree, the type, and the substance of di&l::>C)Ue 
between the public authorities and private operators vary from 
one country to another without any evident general pattern. 

2.2 Ris]ts of Adiust.Jlent 

Structural adjustment must contribute to placing the domestic 
economy on a sound and a self-sustained growth path in both the 
mediwa and the long rur.s. However, the outcomes and the 
processes of adjustment are not devoid of risks. 

In the first place, the expected results from adjustment may not 
aaterialize, or aay do so vitb extreme sluggishness. The degree 
of expansion in exports, and contraction in imports through 
depreciation may be limited due to the price elasticities of the 
foreign and domestic demands. In the latter case, the less 
frequent the substitute goods in the country, the lower the price 
elasticity would be, which is usually the case. Growth in the 
domestic supply may only manifest itself after a long period due 
to delays in developing nev productive capacities. In addition, 
devaluation will be only effective if the relative prices of the 
imported goods rise1 however, this would not be the case if 
domestic inflation increases the prices of all substitute goods. 

Hence, the duration of the transitional phase may vary1 the 
shorter it is, the weaker the pertaining social costs would be. 
To a certain extent, the more judicious and well-managed the 
devised adjustment program for the overall amelioration of 
economic efficiency pertains to be, the faster would the ec~nomy 
absorb the social costs of transition. Transparency durin9 
periods of adjustment allows all the economic mana9ers to 
understand the modifications that are made to the regulations, 
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the institutions, and aore generally, the signals vith vhich they 
are concerne~. Thus, they will aore fapidly adopt the behaviour 
that the adjust~ent.p~ograa assumes, and at the same tiae will be 
able to anveil the real resistances to change earlier. 

Even more seriously is the chance taken on the positive supply 
response. Measures that are introduced in order to aaeliorate the 
conditions of productivity, those that are propitious to 
iaprovements in efficient allocation, and those that stiaulate 
the long term s~pply, aay not succeed. 

Durinq the transitional phase the economic agents can be 
influenced via: 

(i) loss of eaployment and thus, income; 

(ii) a re3ulting loss in the purchasing power, on one hand, due 
to price liberalization of certain commodities, and on the other 
~and, as a result of a general increase in prices (inflation) 
that traditionally accompanies adjustment programs. 

(iii) liberal ir.come policies that attempt to maintain (or to 
restore) the competitiveness of the domestic economy and that 
result in keeping incomes (especiallt in the market economy) 
close to their pre-adjustment level (or if they were to increase, 
they would at a lower rate than the rise in prices). 

'iv) contraction of the supply of goods and services that are 
ssentially distributed by the state: particularly, in the areas 
•f health services, education, and training. 

:n the longer run, the risks are just as important: 

(i) first, economic agents who are excluded from the process 
of accumulation: notably, during the phase of the development of 
human capi~al, will be placed at the margin of the benefits of 
growth without having participated in it; 

(ii) furthermore, the expected growth through adjustment does 
not by definition, include all the sectors of activity that were 
present during the pre-adjustment period. On the contrary, 
certain sectors vill be abandoned, and others will be developed. 
Those factors of production t.hat would be di~placed in order to 
find their productive niche ~..an firstly, fail to realize 
immediately their future interest and therefore, do not 
reallocate; secondly, even if they acknowledge the necessity to 
reallocate, they •ay not know how to do so; and thirdly, they may 
not possess the means to reallocate. This triple constraint 
concerns all the factors o! production, but affects more acutely 
"labour"; 

(iii) in addition, certain portions of the economy are unable to 
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react properly to the conditions and the favourable climate that 
structural adjustment pr~motes due to imperfections in their 
specific markets: 

(iv) more precisely, although structural adjustaent aay be 
geared towards growth, it can neglect certain segaents of the 
economy that without being a central part of the economic engine 
are nevertheless iaportant for certain layers of the population. 
Unattended to, these econoaic sectors are likely to reaain 
undeveloped, or to develop at a slow pace. Thus, the unequal 
growth resulting fro• adjustaent can translate itself into 
stagnation and an increased impoverishment of certain sectors of 
· ··le economy that is not, in principle, required by adjustaent: 

") finally, the original endowment (namely, of productive 
.sests) of the economic agent~ is such that it is not possible 
' conceive of an egalitarian participation of all the economic 
1ents in growth: on the contrary, tl.ose who are less privileged 

(che poor or the very poor) necessa~ily, participate to a lesser 
extent. 
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3. £VQurtION or EXPORTS IM 1111 AFRICAN CQUNTRIESl 

Given the important transformations that have taken place in the 
international economic context during the past decade, the 
analysis of Africa's exports, by types and destination, yields an 
assessaent of the continent's industrial position. It appears 
that in the overall: 

(i) the industrial exports of the African countries are 
presently occupying a less iaportant place in the international 
trade than they did a decade ago (hit by the econoaic crisis in 
•.he beginninq of the 1980s, they are reassuming their position in 
~~international trade sluggishly): 

-) this weakened position is especially manifested through a 
-ong diminution of the value ot exports of •fuels and 
aerals:" 

.i) indeed, the fall in the t~tal value of other exports 
emi-finished and manufactured products) is more aoderate and is 

;sentially affected by movements in prices and the exchange 
rates: 

(iv) the value of exports, other than "fuels and ainerals", 
particularly •agro-in•:.!ustrial • exports, to the countries in the 
South, unlike exports to the ind~strialized countries, bas even 
risen towards •central and Scuth• America in addition to •other• 

~ustrial exports to the Middle Eastern countries, Africa 
lelf, and the OPEC countries: 

however, Europe remains the major external market for the 
:ican countries (56.6t of the industrial exports, other than 

'fuels and minerals"). The other industrial market economies 
represent a significant portion of these exports as ~~11 (15.4\). 
However, the intra-African market as a whole, and exports towards 
other countries in the south absorb only 23.7\ of the total 
industrial exports, excluding •fuels and minerals". 

Most of the data on exports that is examined in this paper is in 
current US dollars. In this way, the effects of •volume•, 
•prices•, and •exchange rates• are covered all at the same time. 
The data presents a realistic viewpoint of the position of the 
African countries in the international trade even if froa a 

urely domestic point it does not signal the growth of purchasing 
:>•er in exports. 

1 with the exception of. south Africa 
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3.1 Eyolution of total Inclustrial Exports 

Between 1980 and 1983, 11be value of industrial and total exports 
(current US dollars) ~f the African countries di•inished 
considerably (-36.3\ and -36.lt respectively). This fall in the 
value of exports experienced a partial recovery, with -2.8\ for 
the industrial exports between 1983 and 1985. This relative 
recovery reflects in particular, value changes (prices and 
exchange rates): at the saae tiae, between 1981 and 1983 (and in 
1987) the African countri•• experienced indeed, a reduction in 
the voluae of their exports. For the Sub-Saharan African 
countries, reduction in the voluae of exports was only 
experienced in 1981. 

Following the 1981 shock, and until 1984, total exports (in teras 
of value) of the African countries expanded at relatively the 
sa•e pace as those of the industrialized countries. However, 
since then, the qrovth of exports in the African countries has 
siqnif icantly laqqed behind that of the industrialized and the 
developinq countries as a whole: after baviDCJ undergone the saae 
contraction as in international trade, Africa vas not able to 
benefit siqnificantly froa its reaniaation (see Table 5). 

3.2 The Structure and Byolution of Industrial Exports in 
African eountries According to Qestination: 

Industrial exports, as total exports of African countries, are 
essentinlly destined towards industrial market econOllies (81.2\ 
of industrial exports and 79.9\ of total exports in 1983). The 
d~~~lopinq countries with market economies represent the other 
aiain outlets ( 14. 4\ of the industrial and total exports in 19G5) • 
countries with centrally-planned economies cover only a small 
portion of exports (4.2\ for the industrial products and 4.4\ for 
the total exports in 1985). Between 1980 and 1985, the structure 
of total and industrial exports with respect to these wqeneral" 
destinations was not significantly aodified. Nevertheless, 
iaportant chanqes were produced inside this qroup of countries. 

Exports to industrial market econoaies are concentrated towards 
Europe. This orientation was reinforced between 1980 and 1985, 
with the share of the industrial exports to Europe growing fro• 
57.6\ in 1980, to 80.St in 1985. In fact, this increase appears 
to be largely the result of aonetary phenomena to the extent that 
it corresponds to a decrease in the same proportion, of the share 
of exports to the United States. The United States represent the 
second important market aaong the countries with industrial 
aarket econ011ies (14.7t in 1985). The other countries of this 
group represent less than 5\ of the industrial exports of Africa: 
among these canada and Japan receive 0.9t and l.9t respectively 
in 1985 • 
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Allonq the.less developed countries with market econoaies, Central 
and South America, and the •African" zone itself constitute the 
principal outlets fo~:the African industrial products (32.7\ and 
32.4\ respectively in 1985). Between 1980 and 1985, ~e relative 
importance of the •African• outlets increased at the detriaent of 
the •American• zone (fro• 23.1\ to 32.4\ ~or tJ:,e industrial 
exports). Asia represents approxiaately one-fourth of the African 
exports that are destined to the developinq countries. 

The East European countries, and the USSR absorb over 9/10 of the 
exports that are destined to countries with centrally-planned 
er.onoaies. Although these countries receive only a aodest share 
of the African exports, they received a growinq share of the 
exports between 1980 and 1985 (fro• 2.7\ to 4.2\ of the total 
industrial exports). Durinq this five-year period, the USSR 
becaae a less i•portant destination among the •Eastern countries• 
(froa 31.lt to 23.4\ for the industrial exports). 

3.3 Tile Structure and Evolution of Industrial Exports According 
to categories: 

The industrial products represent over 9/10 of African exports. 
However, the aajority of these exports include products that have 
undergone little processing. •Fuels and ainerals• cover 7St of 
the industrial exports. The remaining, which consist mainly of 
•agro-industrial• products (16.3\ in 1985) and •other 
manufactured products• (clothing, textile, transport materials, 
finished products in aetal ••• ) cover only a small share of the 
total industrial exports (8.8\ in 1985). The total share of the 
value of total exports, other than •fuels and minerals,• 
increased from 19.2' in 1980, to 25.1' in 1985. This growth is 
nonetheless, due to the strong decline in the value of exports in 
•fuels and •inerals.• The share of other export ~-oducts 
decreased by 19' between 1980 and 1985 (primarily ~e to •price" 
phenomena). 

•ruels and llinerats• 

Europe constitutes the principal export zone for the African 
industries regardless of the general category of products. This 
economic zone, siailar to the iaporting countries in Aaerica as a 
whole (North, central, South), receives over 3/4 of its African 
imports in the category of "fuels and minerals•, and it 
represents nearly ?/10 of the African exports of these products 
(68.6' in 1985). However, tbe European zone also absorbs nearly 
6/10 of the African e1'pe>rts in •agro-industrial• product.a (56.9') 
and •otber• industrial product.a including namely, various 
aanufactured products (textile and clothing), transport 
aaterials, and chemical products (56.2,). After Europe (68.6t), 
North America (essentially the United States) constitutes the 
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second iaportant outlet for the African exports of •fuels and 
ainerals• (14.2\), followed by Central and South America (5.4\), 
and the East Europeal\ __ cduntries (3\) respectively. In total, the 
industrial aarket econoaies cover over 4/5 of the African exports 
in •fuels and ainerals•. 

Allong the countries with industrial aarket econoaies, Japan, 
Australia, Nev Zealand, and South Africa iaport aainly agro­
: ndustrial products fro• Africa; at the saae tiae, these four 
.ountries absorb less than 10\ of the overall agro-industrial 
exports of Africa. In this case as well, Europe constitutes the 
principal export aarket for Africa (56.9\ in 1985). Allong the 
industrialized countries, the United States represent the second 
aajor outlet (7.4\), followed by Japan (4.8\j. 

Although the value of the •agro-industrial• exports towards the 
industrialized countries dropped by 22\ between 1980 and 1985, it 
increased by 25.3\ for other countries with industrial aarket 
econoaies. This growth bas been in the first place, the result of 
•external• sales rather than the development of the intra-African 
trade. Increases in the value of exports to .berica (Central and 
South) are responsible for over one-half of this qrowtb, and 
exports to the Asian countries (excluding the Middle East) are 

·responsible for one-third. At the same time, altho1.1gh the other 
zones in the South constitute a growing market for the African 
~gro-processing products, they still represented less than 20\ of 
=he total value of exports in 1985. 

•other Industrial Products• 

The structure and growth of exports of the other industrial 
products are relatively siailar to those of agro-industrial 
exports. Europe is the priaary importing zone (56.2\ in 1985); 
between 1980 and 1985, the value of its imports were reduced in 
the saae proportion as that of the countries with industrial 
11arket econoaies as a group (approximately 25\). on the other 
band, the value of exports towards the countries •in the South• 
advanced strongly (+45.1\). Approximately 4/10 of the increase in 
exports can be explained in terms of the growth in iaports of the 
Middle Eastern countries, and for the remaining in equal shares 
(30\), in terms of a rise in intra-African exports as well as 
those destined to the other OPEC countries. The industrial 
exports, other than •fuels and minerals" and •agro-industries,• 
are finding an iaportant outlet (31.4\) in the cou~tries in the 
South • 
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TA8l.E5 

EVOLIJT10N Of EXPQRTS - 1971-1988 - RATES Of GRQ!N!M 
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TABLE6 

GRQWTH IN THE VOLUME OF EXPQATS (1980-1988> 
FOR DIFFERENT GROUPS OF COUNTRIES AND PRODUCTS 

CATEG~IES 

Manufactured Prod. 
Exports exd. Fuel 
lnduS1r. countries 
Developing countries 
Sub-Sahara Africa 
Africa 

1980-82 1980-84 1980-86 1980-88 

11. 
6. 

Source: World economic outlook, l.M.F., April 1989 
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4. De Emerging Characteristics of the Export Markets 

After a rapid take _off !allowing independence, the industrial 
rates of growth in Africa have continued to decline, and have 
become completely exhausted during the past decade. African 
inJustries that are following the adjustment path are turning to 
external aarkets in quest of new outlets. An assessment of the 
obstacles that are encountered both in intra-African, and extra­
African trade would clarify the options and the strategic 
behaviour that the concerned economic actors could adopt. 

4.1 'l'be Internal Characteristics of the Developina countries in 
Africa 

~he development of industries in Africa is l!mited firstly, by 
he reduced size of the domestic markets, and more precisely, by 
heir weak monetization: secondly, by problems in regional 
lanninq (each country in ~frica rarely represents an int~grated 
arket on its own, and even less so do several countries qrouped 
~ogether): and finally, by the deqree of vulnerability of the 
domestic markets, given the low level of diversification in the 
African economies. These characteristics of the African markets 
are not recent. They are however still present, and the 
industrialization strategies that have been implemented during 
the past three decades have yet to offset them. On the contrary, 
their hold on the industrial fabric seems stronqer than ever. 
Moreover, measures that could contribute to the elimination of 
these flaws are slow to aanifest themselves. Hence, (i) the 
development of infrastructure and modes of transport inside as 
well as between the African countries is always slow; (ii) the 
circulation of information on the availability, quality, and the 
prices of commodities that are manufactured does not flow freely: 
(iii) the systems of information on the markets (consumer 
markets), and access to promotion and distribution networks 
hardly exist, and specialized firms are rarely asked to provide 
services; (iv) the legal aeans that would allow for the 
development of strategic alliances between the operators of the 
same or a different country either do not exist, or are not 
employed; and (v) the institutional organization that allows for 
interplay between the actors on the industrial scene is not 
adapted to the existinq requirements of the markets. 

The efforts of the ·industrial operators, administrative 
authorities, and the donor community have been geared towards 
eesiqninq an environgent free from bureaucratic obstacles and 
b>ases aqainst efficient and exportinq activities. Other than 
that, little effort has been devoted to a positive industrial 
development. 

In fact, the current priorities, the limited institutional 
capabilities, and the industrial culture of private operators and 
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of public administrators have contributed to the creation of a 
strategic vacuum that works against ~he African industry, at a 
time when it needs it the aost. At the international level, 
actors in th~ developed countries have built alliances and 
agreements in strategic •aobile• groups with the active support 
of their governments, in order to adapt themselves to the 
evolution of the aarkets, the technology, and the coapetition. 
The notion of collusion and liaitations or obstacles to 
co•petition are not defined at the national level anyaore, or 
indeed, even within the trading zones. The evolution of barriers 
in the international trade is experiencing sharp aoveaents, and 
is corresponding aore and aore to reactions against threats of 
increased coapetition that have developed on a reciprocal basis. 

In order to better understand the nature and the type of the 
strategic behaviour that is to be adopted, it is necessary to 
grasp fully the following dual development: that which has 
evolved in the fra•ework of the international trade, and the 
behaviour of the current actors in the developed countries. 

4.2 Institutional Factors: fraaework of the International Trade 

The structural aacroeconoaic disequilibria in the developed 
countries, the slow growth at the beginning of the 1980s, as well 
as the persisting unemployment have resulted in increased 
pressures for protection (in spite of important speeches with 
regard to trade liberalization, and numerous negotiations and 
multilateral agreeaents) that are negatively affecting the 
chances of exports from African countries. Moreover, the success 
in trade of the newly industrialized countries CNICl has 
increased pressures on the less developed countries in Africa to 
become more competitive. Finally, in Africa: (i) the dual 
domestic economy (with a large number of economic sectors 
developing outside the legal sphere, the existance of important 
regulation discrepancies namely, the lack of trade control 
combined with frequent fraud that acquires important proportions, 
(as vell as the conditions of payment to the staff that is 
propitious to fraud) and (ii) the co-existence of different 
monetary regimes with respect to exchange rate and convertibility 
that are incentive to illicit exports, have created important 
regional distortions for industrial development. 

Intra-African Trade 

Among the most serious problems th~t industries in the less 
developed countries in the Sub-Sahara Africa are confronted with, 
fraud and duapillCJ can be singled out. Fraud can materialize ''nder 
several forms: (i) underinvoicing; and (ii) the openness of the 
frontiers. 
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These f oras of fraud have always existed, but they tend to become 
amplified during the structural adju~taent period. In fact, the 
increase of certain_custoa tariffs that are geared towards 
correcting the effects: of the appreciation of the national 
currency or hat'llonizincJ effective protection rates, encourage 
underinvoicing. In addition, trade policies durinq the adjustment 
period involve abolishing quantitative restrictions, or in any 
case, eliainating prior authorisations that would screen iaports. 
Consequently, ~everal aartets are inundated with products that 
coapete directly with the local production, without even having 
paid the required custoa tax. Tbe intra-African frontiers are 
difficult to be controlled and are vulnerable to illicit trade. 

The heter09eneousness of trade and exchange rate policies 
~ncouraqe the developaent of a t~ansborder flow of trade that 
eutralizes or thwarts the effects of the industrial policy. !n 
~rtain cases, illicit trade finds its origins in Europe and 
sia, and ends up in Africa after having passed through free 
.rade zones. 

JUDlpinq is less coJDJRon than what it is b·elieved to be. It is 
generally a feature of the c~ntrally-planned economies where the 
goverl'lllent plays a central role in establishinq prices, and where 
export prices are different fro• those on the domestic aarkets 
due to the appreciation of the administered exchange rate. The 
most frequently encountered feature that has originated in Europe 
and Asia (and that qualifies as dumping in a less appropriate 
fashion) entails the flow of end-of-the-line products that 
threaten local competition as a whole. 

Similarly, the intra-African trade is handicapped by the support 
policies to export in the developed countries. Competitors in the 
developed countries benefit from a wide ranqe of support systems 
(flow of bindinq bilateral aid, system of export credit, system 
of export insurance, organization of qovernmental trade 
deleqations, policies in support of the circulation of 
information on domestic production - fairs, exhibitions, etc ••• -
and on business and investment opportunities) without the African 
industries being able to match them. The correction of this 
disequilibrium is all the more difficult as it is industries 
that are losinq ground (that is, precisely those which the 
African manufacturers could maintain) that benefit from these 
support measures. 

• 
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Trade vith the Developed countries 
. . 

Tbe developed countries do not constitute a aonolithic block that 
can be easily analyzed:· At the institutional level, several 
contradictory phenoaena are at vork. If it is true that the 
aarkets are increasingly becoaing leas domestic, it is also true 
that penetratiDCJ these enlaE984 llllrketa is difficult for the 
aanufacturers vho are outside of tbe trading zone. Furtberaore, 
if it is true that the protection tarirfs bave indeed a tendency 
to diainish duril'lCJ the Jlediua and lollCJ terms, it is also true 
that protection through non-tariff aeasures bas increased. 
Moreover, and at the risk of siaplifying tbe issue, the trade 
policies of the industrializd countries vould in principle have 
to benefit the less developed countries: nevertheless, the rules 
~t graduation and escalation •iCJllificantly reduce these benefits. 
urtheraore, as it vill be shovn aore clearly in the next 
ection, the success of the aanufacturers in the developed 
ountries in tbe international trade (their capacity to fight 
gainst iaports and to conquer tbe export aarltets) is aore a 

{Uestion of folloviDCJ strat99ically-planned aeasures, better 
~ccess to inforaation, and e aore refined foresight vitb respect 
to the changes in the aartets in the Horth, rather than strictly 
a question of cost and trade protection. 

The international transactions of tbe industrialized African 
countries are essentially governed by the generalized systea of 
preferences (GSP), tbe Laae Convention, and a series of special 
sectorial agreeaents that are, in general, applied to sensitive 
~roducts in vhich the less developed countries have acquired 
ompetitive advantages while the developed economies have lost 
·rounds (as in tbe case of textile, clothing, shoes, agricultural 
nd food products, or ce1tain petrochemical products). 

The generalized system of Preferences {GSP), that vas initiated 
at first by UNCTAD in 1968, and vas negotiated under the 
auspicious of GATl', consists of a series of distinct scheaes (16) 
that are classified in terms of exceptions to the basic rules of 
the GATT regarding nondiscriaination and reciprocity, and greater 
leverage for the exports of the less developed countries to the 
developed ones vitb respect to custoa duties on siailar goods. 
The GSP is accoapanied by a series of other arrangements that 
liait its scope. The basic principle underlying this liaitation 
is twofold. Tariff breaks should be applied on the basis of a 
sliding scale (that is, they should reach a ceiling) to the 
extent that the less developed countries becoae developed, and 
industries in the developed countries weaken. 

Therefore, li•itations in the application of the Generalized 
System of Preferences (in teras of the countries and the 
products, and the introduction of selective ceilings) become, in 
particular, apparent to tbe extent that the following aanifest 
themselves: success in trade of some developing countries, those 
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countries benef itting froa the aost generous generalized 
preferences are also those that in reality do not possess the 
necessary aeana to .extrff'=t the benefits fro• thea, the aore this 
capacity increases, the aore the level of preference diainishes. 

The traditional tariff protections of the developed countries 
affect aore specifically those industries which are highly 
labour-intensive or resource-based; aoreover, the structure of 
tariffs that are iaposec:l on tbe illporta of the developed 
countries are incentive to the purchase of rav aaterials rather 
than processed products. ftia trend inevitably reflects upon the 
nature of the flow of trade coaing from the less developed 
countries. 

The sectorial agreeaents for apecif ic products dete111ine the 
fraaework in which certain exchanges develop. One of these 
agreements is the Multifibre Agreeaent (MFA), the last version 
of which was signed in July 1986 (expiring in July 1991). This 
agreement which rests upon Articles 3 and 4 of the GATT seeks, in 
principle, to weaken sudden distrubances in trade for both the 
iaporting, and the exporting countries. The substance of the 
accord is based on regulating the exchange of divers textiles and 
clothings on a bilateral basis through agreeaents on restrictions 
to exports. The latest version of MFA (IV) bas extended the 
nWlber of products that are subject to the agreeaent, and has 
given greater restrictive power to the iaporting countries while 
acknowledging the exemption of the poorest countries and the new 
coaers froa the restrictions. The MFA (IV) recognizes the 
necessity of a retum to the general rules of the GATT, although 
it has not deterained the teaporal liait. 

The Declaration of Punta del Este refers to the problems that are 
encountered in the aarketing of tropical products and their 
derivatives (including coffee-based beverages, tea and cocoa, 
flowers and plants, certain vegetable oils and oilcakes, tropical 
fruits and nuts, tropical lWlber and rubber, etc ••• ), and brings 
to light problems in the growth of exports of the less developed 
countries even in situations of coaparative advantage. The 
developed countries have aoae reserves vitb respect to the above 
and wish to integrate these liberalization aeasures into their 
agricultural reforas (which to say the least extends the delay 
for liberalization), and even then only with reciprocity or at 
least, the graduation of the eventual advantages to the •aost 
advanced" developing countries. 

Siailarly, accass to the aarkets of natural resource products, 
such as non-ferrous aetala and ainerals, forestry and fishery 
products, phosphates, salts, iron ore, and construction aaterials 
is suffering froa subsidies and non-tariff supports that block 
the r~lative coapetitiveness of these sectors in the less 
developed countries. Discussions on thi• subject are still at an 
early stage. 

l 
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In the fraaework of the Loae Convention, the European co-unity 
offers tariff preferences on a non-reciprocal basis to 66 African 
countries, the caribbeans, and the Pacific states (the ACP 
countries). Since Loae III (1985), all Sub-Saharan African 
countries have beco11e undersigners of the Convention. Loae III 
not only covers questions regardillC) tariff preferences, but also 
includes a whole range of fL--:ancial assistance packages, soae of 
which are related to the export recipes of the ACP. 'l'he African 
countries trade with the European co-unity aore on the basis of 
the Loae Convention rather than the generalized systea of 
preferences, which is the case with the non-ACP developing 
countries. 

tndustrial and agricultural trade with EEC is in certain cases 
iubject to specific rules and accords, such as the Multifibre 
~greeaent, or standards with respect to the safety and quality of 
;>roducts which weaken the advantages that are CJranted in the 
Convention. Moreover, during the past few years significant 
increases (re: GATT Review of Developaents in Trading Systea 
(Geneva) 1987 and 1988) in voluntary restraint scheaes on exports 
in different industries have further halted the European illports 
fro• the less developed countries. In terms of excballC)e with the 
European co-unity, the nUllber of agreements on voluntary 
restraint on trade rose froa 69 in 1987, to 138 in 1988, by 
iaplicating a growing n\lllber of the less developed countries. 
Although the newly industrialized countries (llIC) seea to be the 
aost affected in this category, the African countries that are 
~eveloping their industrial exports are only spared by a lesser 
iegree. They can legitiaately question the durability of the 
idvantages that have been granted to thea. 

The effects in trade, following the creation of a single European 
market in 1992, for countries that are outside this trading zone 
are difficult to be assessed. The external regiae for which the 
co .. unity will opt in 1992. is not coapletely deterained yet. The 
statements and the official standing tend to conf ira that the 
Collaunity would not bring itself into alignaent with the highest 
protection levels of its least coapetitive aeabers. Undoubtedlyi 
as is the case with setting-up or strengthening any trading zone, 
the effect of trade diversion will partially explain, ex-post, 
the increase in trade between the aeaber countries of the single 
aarket. This diversion will probably be aore felt by the non­
African partners of the eo.aunity. There is in fact, little 
probability that Africa would suffer directly froa an 
unfavourable trade systea. It is rather, the disintegration of 
its relative coapetitiveness as a result of the strengthening 
position of the players on the European sCf':ne, that is more 
likely to affect it. 

Resorting to countertrade ha• the advantage of avoiding a nUllber 
of these traditional barriers to trade, but it introduces a 



30 

nUllber of specific disequilibria: notably, the lack of 
transparency in trade flows, the liaitations of choice for both 
the iaportera and e¥PC?_rters, and the coaplexity of resale. 




